
As fall break ends and students 
begin to settle back into their daily 
routines, the looming presence of 
finals returns. Past notes are pulled 
out, flashcards are made and study 
groups are established, yet as the 
week progresses, it becomes appar-
ent that no two study practices are 
the same. Through years of practice 
and experience, students, as well as 
staff, have found their own tips and 
tricks for success during the end of 
the semester. 

Seniors like Niki Kates (‘20) and 
Kelly Ewing (‘20) have grown to 
learn what works best for them. “I 
would for sure say that you need to 
find the joy in studying,” said Kates. 
“My personal favorite thing to do 
is create games with your class-
mates that help you memorize or 
better understand the material on 
the test.” Common study websites, 
including Kahoot! or Quizlet, have 
interactive ways to make course ma-
terial stick while making the pro-
cess enjoyable. Listening to motiva-
tional music, getting new supplies 
to study with, eating while studying 
and changing your environment 
will also aid in finding enjoyment in 
studying. 

Due to rising documented re-
ports of gender-based violence and 
increased use of student resources, 
the Gender Resource and Advocacy 
Center (GRAC) is expanding its pro-
grams with a new hire. 

Located in the Montag Loft                                                               
in Willamette’s Eastside complex, 
the GRAC offers advocacy for victims 
of interpersonal violence through its 

director and confidential advocate, 
Sexual Assault Response Advocates 
(SARAs) and its recently-hired sec-
ond confidential advocate. 

The quarterly report for July 1 to 
Sept. 30, 2018 recorded 28 contacts 
relating to sexual violence, whereas 
the same time period for 2019 saw 
that number more than double to 60 
contacts. A contact can be sending 
an email to one of the confidential 
advocates, filling out a report, mak-
ing a phone call or any other way of 

reaching out to the GRAC about an 
incident or concern.  

This increase, however, is “not a 
reflection of more violence, but in-
stead of significant outreach,” An-
drea Doyle Hugmeyer, the GRAC’s 
director and confidential advocate, 
explained. 

She noted more systematic doc-
umentation of contacts and the sig-
nificance of the #MeToo Movement 
for “no longer tolerating certain 
behaviors and [helping victims feel] 

more empowered to reach out,” as 
two additional reasons for the spike. 

To help address this increased 
interest in the GRAC’s offerings, 
Daphne Van Veen, a 2019 Willamette 
graduate and former SARA volun-
teer, began working five to 10 hours 
each week as a part-time confiden-
tial advocate since Oct. 21. As of now, 
Van Veen is hired through the end of 
spring semester, but there is hope 
that her position will be extended to 
further aid students. 

The funding for the addition of 
Van Veen to the GRAC’s team is all 
thanks to the Victims of Crime Act 
(VOCA), Oregon Department of 
Justice (DOJ) and Crime Victims 
and Survivors Services Division 
(CVSSD), which together awarded 
seven Oregon universities, includ-
ing Willamette, “Campus Victim 
Services Outreach and Advocacy 
Project” grants. 

Allocated to Willamette’s Title IX 
Team for use from April 1, 2018 to 
Sept. 30, 2020, this $174,413 grant 
covers the second confidential ad-
vocate position and enhances vic-
tim services for other initiatives on 
campus, like Willamette’s Women’s 
Resource Center.  

In Van Veen’s words, the job of a 
confidential advocate is “facilitating 
agency... and listening to what the 
survivor wants.” Hugmeyer agreed, 
stating that her role is all about “of-
fering support and information 
about different options so students 
can make empowered decisions.” 

This can involve working with 
professors, campus housing and 
safety and the Willamette Title IX 
Team to help students impacted 
by sexual violence or harassment, 
stalking or relationship violence feel 
a reinstated sense of power and con-
trol. 
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Gender Resource and Advocacy Center expands to meet demand

Women’s swim team captain recounts recent meet and early season

The Willamette University 
women’s swim team competed at 
the 2019 Bruin Invitational two 
weekends ago and, in the final team 
standings, placed fourth out of six 
teams. For the team, the invita-
tional was the most important swim 
meet of the fall semester.

Senior Niki Kates, one of the 
team captains of the women’s swim 
team, got into swimming by way 
of her parents enrolling her in a 
water safety class at a young age. 
Although Kates enjoys swimming, 
the competition and the team are 
what keep her coming back. Kates 
said: “It was just something I en-
joyed and I made a lot of really good 
friends throughout my swimming 
career and decided that swimming 
in college was a really good next 
step to continue competing and 
continue those friendships. Being 
on the Willamette swim team… has 
fostered both the competitive and 
friendship aspects of the sport.”

Kates further discussed the im-
portant team aspect. Kates said: 
“Swimming is an interesting sport 
in that it is an individual sport 
and you’re staring at a black line 
for hours on end going back and 
forth… It does make it a little bit 
isolating, but that is what makes the 
team element so much more im-
portant.”

The team bonds through many 
informal day-to-day interactions, 

such as spending time together in 
the library. They also get together 
for more formal team bonding: in 
the spring, the team hosts swim 
lessons for kids in the commu-
nity and volunteers at a variety of 
events throughout the year.

Most weeks, the team practices 
for two hours six days a week, with 
all of the swimmers doing sprint-
ing and distance training. The 
extent to which the team is close-
knit helps the team members get 
through an exhausting practice. 

Kates said, “Seeing someone in 
the lane next to you and know-
ing that they have your back and 
knowing that they are pushing 
themselves and trying to push you 
makes it easier to dig deep and 
find that next gear.”

Practices are run by sec-
ond-year Head Coach Brent Sum-
mers, entering his fifth year over-
all at Willamette, and second-year 
Assistant Coach Erin McVeigh. 
The coaches run both the women’s 
and men’s teams. They impart a 

team culture that consists of four 
pillars: camaraderie, respect, 
unity and grit. Kates said: “Our 
coaches train us really well for the 
events we’re racing. The practices 
are focused in on how we want to 
swim those races… The empha-
sis on character development is 
really strong, and is something 
that is unique to [Summers’ and 
McVeigh’s coaching style].” 

The women’s swim team huddles up after their meet against Pacific Lutheran University last month.
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The Gender Resource and Advocacy Center (GRAC) located in the Montag Loft. Multiple resources that support students are located here. 
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Speaking with either Hugmey-
er or Van Veen can help a stu-
dent know and understand all of 
their options for how to proceed, 
whether that be filing a law en-
forcement or Title IX report, pur-
suing academic accommodations 
or addressing housing needs on 
or off campus. 

Van Veen said, “I’m here to 
support students, acknowledge 
my identity, go above and be-
yond… even if a student is just 
struggling and hasn’t made a 
decision about Title IX and just 
needs to come vent.”

Looking to the future, the 
GRAC and SARAs will continue to 
grow, produce more information 
materials and enhance preven-
tion efforts. Hugmeyer also wants 

to direct more energy to under-
represented groups who utilize 
the GRAC’s resources, such as 
students of color and LGBTS+ 
students, in order to ensure that 
everyone feels comfortable, ac-
cepted and acknowledged. 

Additionally, work is under-
way on the development of an 
LGBTQ+ education program fo-
cused on understanding discrim-
ination around sexual identity 
and how to be an ally. The pro-
gram is set to launch as early as 
this spring. 

For more information about 
the GRAC, confidential advo-
cates, SARAs and other resourc-
es, visit the Willamette website or 
email grac-info@willamette.edu. 

 

amseahill @willamette.edu
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The English Department wel-
comed nationally acclaimed author 
Leni Zumas as its last visiting guest 
for the fall portion of Willamette’s Fall 
2019 Hallie Ford Literary Series. The 
department has also announced the 
spring literary series lineup, along 
with the Mark and Melody Teppola 
Prizes for Creative Writing, which are 
annually awarded to exemplary stu-
dent writing submissions. 

Zumas is an Oregon-based author 
known for her novel Red Clocks. “It’s 
a character-driven political thriller, 
gorgeously written and impossible to 
put down,” said Professor Scott Na-
delson, the Hallie Ford Chair in Writ-
ing, of the bestselling novel. 

Nadelson summarized the book as 
“the story of four women living on the 
Oregon Coast during a not-so-hard-
to-imagine near-future in which 
abortion and invitro fertilization are 
illegal in all 50 states.” 

The novel received the 2019 Or-
egon Book Award, was the New York 
Times Book Review Editors’ Choice 
and was named a Best Book of 2018 
by The Atlantic, the Washington Post, 
the Huffington Post and others. As 
the grand finale of the Hallie Ford 
Literary Series, Zumas visited Wil-
lamette and read from Red Clocks as 
well as her other works of fiction. 
Zumas also taught a writing work-
shop, offering prompts in the form 
of constraint-based writing exercises 
which she explained are surprisingly 
generative for writers. 

“The concept behind this liter-
ary movement is that constraints 
produce creativity,” said Zumas. 
“Textual limits challenge and un-
leash the imagination and force a 
writer’s language out of its habitual 
tendencies.” 

This opportunity to learn from 
one of the nation’s leading novel-
ists is a part of a greater effort to 
cultivate the literary community on 
campus. The spring series is right 
around the corner. Nadelson has 

been organizing Willamette’s Hallie 
Ford Literary Series for 10 years.  

“Most important to me is to get 
writers to engage with groups of stu-
dents, so I always plan for them to 
visit classes or offer workshops,” he 
said. 

Nadelson generally brings in au-
thors based on a combination of re-
searching, attending conferences and 
taking suggestions from other faculty, 
students or community members. 
While not all of the authors are as well 
known as Zumas, the series features 
a broad swath of writers with varying 
backgrounds. 

“My main concern is trying to 
bring a diverse mix of voices to cam-
pus, and that often takes a good bit of 
planning in advance; I try to high-
light writers of color every semester, 
as well as represent multiple literary 
genres. And because I have a rela-
tively small budget, that often means 
finding writers early in their careers 
before a lot of other people have 
heard of them,” said Nadelson. “I 
hosted Anthony Doerr at Willamette 
just a few years before he won the Pu-
litzer Prize for All the Light We Cannot 
See,” he said. “But probably my very 
favorite event was a visit by the poet 
Reginald Dwayne Betts, whose new 
book Felon, is making huge waves 
right now. Dwayne writes about his 
experience in prison and after his re-
lease—he was arrested as a 16-year-
old and spent eight years incarcerat-
ed—and while he was here I brought 
him to speak to a group of prisoners at 
the Oregon State Penitentiary before 
his reading at Willamette. It was an 
incredibly moving experience, and 
the reading was stellar—funny, en-
gaging and powerful.” 

 There is an impressive histo-
ry of visiting authors on campus, 
and this year’s spring series is no 
exception. On Sunday, Feb. 9, at 
1:30 p.m., in collaboration with 
the music department, poet Eliz-
abeth Woody will read from her 
repertoire. Woody is the first Native 
American selected as Oregon Poet 
Laureate and will field questions 

before a concert premier based on 
her poems. On Feb. 26 at 7:30 p.m., 
essayist Ander Monson will read 
as well as visit Professor Danielle 
Deulen’s creative nonfiction class. 
On April 9, also at 7:30 p.m., author 
R.O. Kwon will speak, whose debut 
novel The Incendiaries was a finalist 
for the Los Angeles Times First Book 
Prize.

In addition to curating and ad-
ministrating the series, Nadelson 
orchestrates the Teppola Creative 
Writing Prizes, which were created 
thanks to an endowment from Mark 
and Melody Teppola four years ago. 
Nadelson brings in nationally rec-
ognized writers to judge submis-
sions and organizes a celebration 
for the recipients. His advice for 
potential applicants of the Teppola 
Prizes: “Submit! Choose your best 
work, proofread carefully and take 
a chance. The judges for the Teppo-

la Prizes bring their own aesthetic 
preferences to the process, and you 
never know what will spark their 
interest. It’s a great opportunity to 
have someone read your work out-
side the context of a class. Submit 
the piece that matters the most to 
you, even if it’s a little raw, because 
the passion is usually what comes 
across to someone who’s never read 
your work before.” 

The deadline to submit is Jan. 1 
and will consider work in the genres 
of poetry, fiction and creative non-
fiction. For winners in each genre, 
first prize will be awarded $400, 
second $300 and third $200. 

Nadelson highlights that engag-
ing with the literary community 
on campus has larger implications 
for aspiring writers as they pur-
sue their own creative journeys: “I 
think both the series and the prizes 
are important because they remind 

us all that writing is something that 
happens outside the classroom as 
well as inside; that what you do in 
a semester’s class is just part of a 
much longer journey, and that to 
participate in a literary community 
is to be part of a conversation that’s 
going on in many different parts of 
our culture; that writing isn’t some-
thing you master, but something 
you wrestle with and something that 
sustains you over a whole lifetime.” 

Nadelson encourages students 
to attend events in the literary se-
ries, underscoring that at any time 
a particular author may resonate 
with them: “Sometimes all it takes 
is a single off-hand remark by a 
brilliant poet or essayist or novel-
ist, and [students] are never quite 
the same again. I live for those mo-
ments.” 

eghyde@willamette.edu
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Fall's literary series comes to an end and 
spring creative writing events announced

Daphne Van Veen

Grant allows GRAC to increase resources 
and hire new confidential advocate

Leni Zumas
COURTESY OF LENI ZUMAS

Saturday, Dec. 7:

 12 p.m.- 6 p.m.

Sunday, Dec. 8: 

2:30 p.m.- 10 p.m.

Monday, Dec. 9: 

12 p.m.- 11 p.m.

Tuesday, Dec. 10:
 

7:30 a.m.- 6 p.m.

Wednesday, Dec. 11: 

7:30 a.m.- 6 p.m.

Thursday, Dec. 12: 

7:30 a.m.- 6 p.m.

Friday, Dec. 13: 

7:30 a.m.- 4 p.m.

Sunday, Dec. 14:
 

7:30 a.m.- 3 p.m.

Bistro Finals Schedule

COURTESY OF WU
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WITS staff explains recent technical difficulties

REED BERTRAN
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Take a Break (TAB), a service 
learning program that gives Wil-
lamette students the opportunity 
to engage in community service 
over spring break, has extended 
its application deadline to Dec. 13. 
According to Marion Powell (‘22), 
the TAB marketing outreach coor-
dinator, this year’s trip is planned 
to take place in Oakland, CA, where 
students will volunteer to aid vari-
ous service organizations who work 
with youth predisposed to incarcer-
ation due to social factors.

Differing from previous years, 
this year’s trip is planned to only 
take in place Oakland, CA as the trip 
size is expected to be smaller than it 
has been in the past.

To apply to the TAB program trip 
occurring this spring, google “Take 
a Break Willamette” to reach TAB’s 
website. By selecting the “Student 
Involvement” tab, an interested ap-
plicant can apply as either a partici-
pant or a facilitator for the trip. Ac-
cording to McKenna Noland ('20), 
the TAB director, the application is 
relatively short and only takes about 
20 minutes of an interested appli-
cant's time. The TAB program trip 
application can also be found on 
Handshake.

On the Willamette University 
website, TAB’s mission statement 

is as follows: “To involve Willa-
mette University students, staff and 
faculty in community-based service 
projects and to give students oppor-
tunities to learn about the problems 
faced by members of communities 
with whom they otherwise may have 
had little or no direct contact.”

Powell described the impact on a 
potential participant the TAB expe-
rience can offer.

“The experience is brief, just 
one week. But, engaging in this 
program for just one of its cycles 
can really open up someone’s mind 
as it allows a student to apply what 
they have read at Willamette and 
see how issues of social justice are 
manifested in the real world. A stu-
dent can also take this experience 
and grow from it by making con-
nections with these organizations, 
an opportunity that they could ben-
efit from as well.”

Powell also discussed last year’s 
TAB program trip: “I joined the 
TAB program trip last year as a par-
ticipant. We traveled to Seattle to 
explore environmental and food 
injustice. We learned about gen-
trification, food deserts and the 
impacts that local community-led 
service organizations have on their 
communities, versus that of larg-
er political organizations. It was 
also important to hear the stories 
of people in Seattle who are nega-
tively impacted by these issues, and 

we got the opportunity to do that as 
well." 

Last year’s TAB trip was one of 
many. According to the Willamette 
University website, TAB has been 
taking students on service trips 
over spring break since 2001. The 
topics of environmental justice, 
food justice and mass incarceration 
are not new to TAB. 

The website states: “Since 2001, 
students from a myriad of back-
grounds have been facilitators or 

participants of service trips focus-
ing on the intersections of social 
issues such as education, poverty, 
racism, hunger, homelessness, 
LGBTQQ2S+ or the environment.”

Noland described the process 
that participants engage in as they 
prepare for the trip: “What makes 
the impact of this trip on a com-
munity really meaningful is that 
student participants are prepared. 
Participants will meet once a week 
for six weeks to discuss the topic 

of the trip and explore different 
aspects of the service they will be 
doing. For instance, one week of 
this preparation may be centered 
around discussing privilege, and 
being mindful of it affects work 
we will do. We read articles and 
the process of preparation is all 
about peers educating peers on 
how to be more mindful concern-
ing the trip.”

rgbertran@willamette.edu

Participants from a previous Take a Break trip write letters for an organization they volunteered with.

Apply for Take a Break to participate in service learning

NOAH DANTES
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Willamette Integrated Tech-
nology Services (WITS) experi-
enced a number of outages and 
issues during the month of No-
vember, including wifi outages 
in residence halls, intermittent 
WUPrint outages, mail group is-
sues and SAGE slowness during 
class registration. These issues 
created difficulties for students 
in both their personal and aca-
demic lives. Despite these prob-
lems all occurring over the span 
of less than two weeks, they were 
unrelated to each other. Since, 
WITS has fixed each issue and 
conducted an internal review, 
which resulted in several plans to 
improve its technology and sys-
tems to prevent such problems 
from occurring again in the fu-
ture.

WUPrint was first reported to 
be down on Nov. 1, and intermit-
tent outages continued through 
Nov. 6. “The WUPrint outage 
was eventually determined to 
be a memory tuning issue with 
the application in order to han-
dle a heavier load,” said Casey 
Feskens, Willamette’s director 
of infrastructure services. Mem-
ory tuning is the adjustment of 
memory in software applications 
to improve functionality. It was 
recommended by the vendor for 
WUPrint because its memory was 
insufficient for its amount of use.

The cause of the outages were 
hard to identify, which prompted 
WITS to contact WUPrint’s vendor, 
A.N.D. Technologies, Inc., on Nov. 4 
for support. With the help, the issue 
was resolved on Nov. 6. When asked 
about what the University is doing 

to prevent this issue from arising 
again, Feskens said WITS has “dis-
cussed looking at other products to 
compare against the value we are 
getting from WUPrint.”

Additionally, WITS’ network 
monitoring system reported wifi 
outages in buildings Lausanne, Do-
ney and Olin on the morning of Nov. 
7. “This outage was determined to 
be due to damage to the fiber optic 
cables that connect buildings to the 
Willamette network,” Feskens said. 

Fiber optic cables are just one way 
in which an area can connect to the 
internet, similar to the old standard 
copper wires. The damage was mit-
igated and connectivity was restored 
to the affected residence halls in a 
manner of hours by transitioning 
service from the damaged cables to 
other cables between the buildings 
that were not damaged. This mea-
sure is only temporary. 

“The vendor has determined that 
the fiber cannot be repaired due to 
its age. We are currently pursuing 
quotes to replace the fiber with new-
er, higher bandwidth fiber and will 
replace it as funding becomes avail-
able,” Feskens said.

When asked if the University 
was planning on investing in any 
new technology to prevent a simi-
lar situation from happening again, 
Feskens said: “Over the last several 
years, WITS has made significant in-
vestments in modernizing our fiber 
optic cable plant and our network for 
greater throughput and resiliency. 
The University has also been invest-
ing significantly in best-of-breed 
web applications and cybersecurity 
and future technology investments 
are planned.”

Mail groups were also not work-
ing for several students from Nov. 
3 to Nov. 4. The issue was the result 

of an operating system upgrade for 
outdated software on Nov. 3, “which 
changed some of the underlying 
software libraries upon which the 
mail group system relies,” Feskens 
said. “While our staff testing follow-
ing the upgrade did not reveal any is-
sues, some mail groups with custom 
access control began denying autho-
rized senders the ability to send to 
some groups.” 

Moving forward, WITS is looking 
to replace mail groups with Google 
Groups by the end of 2020.

SAGE went down for a period 
of time during junior class regis-
tration a week after the WUPrint 
outage, mailgroup issue and wifi 
outage. According to Senior Pro-
grammer Analyst Bryan Cook, “The 
issue was traced to a database con-

nection bottleneck. Each semester 
at Willamette, we increase the num-
ber of students allowed to register 
at one time. The load caused by the 
increased number of students over-
whelmed the configured number of 
database connections. The connec-
tion configuration was diagnosed 
and corrected within an hour.” 

WITS did not receive any fur-
ther reports of SAGE slowness or 
downage during the week of Nov. 18, 
when registration opened for soph-
omores. 

In the future, WITS plans to “au-
tomate SAGE deployment and test-
ing processes,” Cook said. SAGE 
is updated four times a year to im-
prove functionality, but this process 
is manual and slow. Automating the 
process would allow WITS to run 

simulations to test how well the sys-
tem can handle a heavier load and 
verify that the configuration is cor-
rect.

“Our staff is always assessing 
service offerings for improvement 
and we typically follow up any major 
outage with a review as to how we can 
reduce or eliminate repeat issues. 
Our staff has assessed each of these 
outages for possible improvements,” 
Feskens said. 

If you have any questions, 
feedback or suggestions for 
WITS, email <wits> or call them at 
503-370-6004. Phone numbers 
for individual WITS employees 
can be found on the WITS staff 
page on the Willamette website.

ngdantes@willamette.edu

This is an artistic depiction of the recent wifi outages that affected many Willamette community members. 

AMARIT UBHI
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Most students can agree that 
finals season is stressful, but as 
December starts and the first 
snow falls, the holiday season 
kicking into high gear can bring 
additional stress of its own. Luck-
ily, there are plenty of seasonal 
events and winter activities avail-
able around Salem this month if 
you need a break from studying 
or want to start gearing up for the 
holiday season.

If you’re still looking for the 
perfect gift for everyone on your 
list, there are several holiday mar-
kets open around Salem that can 
help you out. The Handmade Mar-
ket organized by the Salem Etsy 
Team will be taking place on the 
Oregon State Fairgrounds on Sat-
urday, Dec. 7 from 10 a.m. to 5 p.m. 
The next weekend, from Dec. 13-
15, the Salem Holiday Market will 
also be open on the fairgrounds. 
This event also includes a ginger-
bread contest, a train display and 
other holiday shows. Both markets 
will feature local vendors selling 
handmade gifts. 

Deepwood Estate and the Bush 
House Museum, two historic hous-
es located on Mission St. just a few 
blocks from campus, are also host-
ing holiday markets. On the week-
end of Dec. 7-8, Deepwood’s green-
house will house a gift market, with 
proceeds benefiting the Deepwood 
museum and gardens, according to 
their website. You can also take a 
five minute walk across the park to 
the Bush Barn Art Center, which is 
in the middle of its Holiday Show-
case featuring local artists. If you’re 
more interested in history than 
handicrafts, both museums will be 

open free of charge on Sunday, Dec. 
8. from 1-4 p.m.

If you’d like to give back on a 
larger scale this season, stop by 
the carousel at Riverfront Park 
during December. The Salem 
landmark has put up a giving tree 
to support the Center of Hope and 
Safety with gift tags detailing do-
nations that the center needs for 
the winter. To help, just take a tag 
and get something for a woman or 
family in need. There are also free 
carousel rides on Christmas Day 
and New Year’s Day for anyone 
who brings a canned food dona-

tion. All donations go to the Mari-
on-Polk Food Share. 

While you’re in Riverfront 
Park, you might find yourself 
looking around for the pop-up 
ice skating rink that has been set 
up there for the past two winters, 
but unfortunately, it won’t be re-
turning this year, according to the 
Statesman Journal. However, you 
still won’t have to venture too far 
to get your skating fix: there will 
be an ice rink open at the Oregon 
Gardens in Silverton through Jan. 
5. The rink is part of the garden's 
Christmas in the Garden show, 

but is also open separately from 
1:30-4 p.m. for $15.

Christmas in the Garden in-
cludes “paths and trails leading 
you through a million light display 
winding through the forest, dotted 
with merchants, food booths, fire 
pits and games,” says its website. 
Ice skating and tubing is open from 
5-9 p.m. for an extra $15. Admis-
sion to the entire event starts at 
$8. Check their calendar for more 
details at christmasinthegarden.
com/events.

For those into more rugged 
winter sports, Mt. Hood Mead-

ows is open all winter for skiing 
and snowshoeing. Mt. Hood has 
downhill slopes for everyone, 
from beginners to experts — or, if 
you’d like to slow it down a little 
and just take a stroll through the 
snowy forest, head down the road 
to the Nordic Center for some 
cross-country skiing. Buses and 
shuttles run from Portland to the 
mountain on weekends and some 
weekdays throughout the season, 
but you can also drive yourself up. 
Make sure to monitor the road 
conditions and weather if you de-
cide to take your own car, as the 
roads higher up on Mt. Hood can 
become difficult to navigate in 
snow and ice. Visit the Mt. Hood 
Meadows website for details on 
conditions, transportation and 
prices at skihood.com. Make sure 
to check with the Outdoor Pro-
gram for ski trips from Willa-
mette during the season as well. 

The end of the semester can 
be intense, but there are plenty 
of ways to relax for a little while 
and enjoy the holiday season in 
Salem. The holidays are the per-
fect time to get off campus and 
see what the Willamette Valley 
has to offer. And even if you’re 
fully booked with studying there’s 
always time to kick off finals with 
Midnight Breakfast next Mon-
day, Dec. 9 at 9:45 p.m. in Goudy 
Commons. Midnight Breakfast is 
a university tradition hosted by 
Willamette Events Board (WEB) 
at the end of each semester. The 
theme this fall is the classic car-
toon Peanuts, so come on down 
for a night of breakfast food, Pea-
nuts movies and fun activities be-
fore finals begin!

ampiacsek@willamette.edu
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Holiday lights are set up at Riverfront Park, where a Giving Tree is set up to support a local organization.

Resources and tips to make it through finals
CONTINUED from Page 1

Ewing echoed this sentiment,  
saying: “I’d say switching envi-
ronments while studying is super 
helpful! Once I start losing pro-
ductivity in one spot, sometimes 
moving to another place will help 
me get into a new headspace.”

Other students find that adding 
routines to their day helps them 
maintain organization throughout 
finals week. “I try to give my day 
some structure. Since we don’t 
have classes it’s easy for me to lose 
track of time. I keep telling myself 
that I have plenty of time to study 
and I’ll end up procrastinating,” 
said Daniel Fang (‘21). 

Scheduling regular work shifts 
or study sessions help productive-
ly break up the day while giving 
you chances to take rests. Updat-
ing Google Calendar with a com-
prehensive study schedule, along 
with meals and breaks, is helpful 
for some students who struggle 
with procrastination. Even setting 
up a study time with just one other 
classmate can help keep students 
accountable for working.

Making sure to take breaks 
and to not overwork is also an es-
sential part of a successful study 
practice. “This is my first round 
of college finals, but from other 
test prep and essay writing this 
year I have learned to separate 
my work and leisure spaces,” said 
Oliver Kushen (‘23). “Sleeping in 
the same place that I study makes 
me really unmotivated, so I try to 
go straight to the library or the 
Bistro after class, instead of go-

ing back to my dorm.” Keeping 
healthy habits such as this, along 
with eating and sleeping regular-
ly will keep your mind clear and 
ready to work.

Kelvin Clark, director of aca-
demic support, shared a wide ar-
ray of knowledge on how to best 
use your time. One of these tips 
was “Space distributed practice. 
This simply means start prepar-
ing and practicing early! A week 
in advance is normally sufficient 
(if you have a plan). Making a plan 
entails knowing what you will be 
assessed on, what materials you 
needed to study and develop-
ing multiple ways to assess your 
learning. It has been said that in 
order for information to move 
from your short term memory 
to your long term memory, you 
need to engage with that materi-
al in five different ways (studying 
with friends, quizzing yourself, 
going to tutoring, creating a study 
guide, revising your notes or tak-
ing practice tests).” Clark also ad-
vised using exam planning sheets, 
which can be located on the Willa-
mette website.

The American Psychological  
Association released an article 
stating that there are four ways 
to study smarter. The first two 
tips are spacing out your sessions 
and interweaving your topics. 
Interestingly enough, these two 
methods rely heavily on relearn-
ing, forgetting and relearning 
again. Going over material over 
the course of days strengthens 
memory because one is forced 
to recall information from days 

passed rather than hours passed. 
Mixing subjects also aids in the 
forgetting process, as one’s mind 
is still stimulated, but it is being 
used in a different way. The third 
tip is to test yourself using an en-
vironment close to the one you 
will be in for the final. The last tip 
is to simply take the hard route. 
The reason why the last three tips 
work so well is because they are 
hard to practice consistently. The 
process of learning, forgetting, 

retrieving and relearning helps 
build the course information into 
our long-term memory, but it 
isn’t always the easiest process.

Overall, studying is truly a pro-
cess, and one must figure out what 
works and what doesn’t for them-
selves. One of the most important 
things to remember is that there 
are always resources to help. The 
Writing Center offers students 
help with all writing pieces, from 
essays to poems. The research li-

brarians can provide help with 
finding scholarly articles for es-
says and papers. There are tutors 
for nearly every class that can 
be found with the help of Kelvin 
Clark and the Office of Academic 
Support. Be sure to use the re-
sources available to you this finals 
season!

onfrenkel@willamette.edu

'Tis the season to explore Salem's winter and holiday events

The Writing Center in Ford Hall offers students help with written assignments during finals. 

LAUREN MONTANA

DANI GARCIA-KING
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Horoscopes for the week of Dec. 4-11
BILLY ULLMANN
LIFESTYLES EDITOR

WHILE YOU WERE GONE: 
Jupiter, the planet that rules 
expansion and growth, entered 
Capricorn on Dec. 2. This is the 
first time Jupiter has been in 
Capricorn since 2008. With Ju-
piter in Capricorn, you will want 
to examine the amount of effort 
you put into change or if there 
are any structures in your life 
that need to change. This transit 
will help illuminate what needs 
to be done and the benefits of 
hard work.

Aries: The moon en-
ters your sign on Dec. 

5, likely energizing and 
calling you to take action. On 

Dec. 8, the moon enters Tau-
rus, so give yourself some time 
to focus and recuperate. Mer-
cury enters Sagittarius on Dec. 
9. This transit will likely make 
you think bigger or more than 
usual, and will make you more 
willing to share your thoughts. 
The moon goes into Gemini on 
Dec. 10, making it a good time to 
communicate with others.

Taurus: The moon 
goes into Aries on 
Dec. 5; do not be afraid to 
confront conflicts and your 
own desires directly. On Dec. 8, 
the moon goes into your sign 
so relax a bit and check in with 
yourself. Mercury moves into 
Sagittarius on Dec. 9, asking you 
to share your ideas with others 

and hopefully, learn from oth-
ers too. The moon enters Gem-
ini on Dec. 10, which may make 
you feel a bit distracted.

Gemini: On Dec. 5, the 
moon enters Aries; try 
to think a little less and 

trust your gut a bit. The moon 
goes into Taurus on Dec. 8, so 
pause for a bit and reward your-
self. Your ruling planet, Mer-
cury, goes into sister sign Sag-
ittarius on Dec. 9. This transit 
will likely make you feel free to 
talk more and think about any-
thing and everything. The moon 
enters your sign on Dec. 10, 
calling you to take things lightly 
for a bit. 

Cancer: The moon 
goes into Aries on 
Dec. 5, making it a 
good time to take care of any-
thing that needs direct atten-
tion. On Dec. 8, the moon goes 
into Taurus, so practice a bit 
of self love and make sure all 
your ducks are in a row. Mer-
cury enters Sagittarius on Dec. 
9, motivating you to expand 
your thoughts and your social 
network. The moon in Gemini 
starting on Dec. 10 will push you 
to socialize and learn. 

Leo: On Dec. 5, the 
moon goes into fel-
low fire sign Aries, so 

be direct and confront 
things head on. The moon en-
ters Taurus on Dec. 8, calling 
you to relax and enjoy yourself. 

Mercury moves into Sagittarius 
on Dec. 9, bringing a sense of 
expansion to thought and com-
munication. You may be sur-
prised with how much you can 
think. The moon enters Gemini 
on Dec. 10; it will be a good time 
to socialize and network with 
others.

Virgo: The moon enters 
Aries on Dec. 5, asking 
you to stop overthink-

ing and take more action. 
The moon goes into Taurus on 
Dec. 8, so make sure you are on 
the right path for you. On Dec. 
9 your ruling planet, Mercury, 
goes into Sagittarius. You will 
likely feel called to think and 
communicate more. The moon 
moves into Gemini on Dec. 10; 
reach out to others and don’t 
take yourself so seriously.

Libra: The moon goes 
into sister sign Ar-
ies on Dec. 5; make 
sure you are pursu-
ing things you actually 
want. On Dec. 8, the moon en-
ters Taurus, asking you to check 
in with yourself and your needs. 
The next day, Mercury goes into 
Sagittarius, encouraging you 
to seek out new topics to think 
about and to share with others. 
The moon enters Gemini on 
Dec. 10 so try something new 
and don’t be afraid to play. 

Scorpio:  On Dec. 5, 
the moon enters Ar-
ies, giving you the 

drive and the urge to face things 
head-on. The moon goes into 
sister sign Taurus on Dec. 8, so 
check that you are taking care 
of yourself. On Dec. 9, Mercury 
enters Sagittarius, calling you to 
think broadly and communicate 
openly with others. The moon 
goes into Gemini on Dec. 10; 
stir up some trouble and try new 
things. 

Sagittarius: The moon 
goes into Aries on Dec. 

5, putting you in a good 
place to attend to your 

desires. On Dec. 8, the moon 
enters Taurus, so give attention 
to your emotional state and how 
you can affect it. Mercury enters 
your sign on Dec. 9, which may 
bring ease to areas of commu-
nication and encourage you to 
share your thoughts more. The 
moon will then go into sister 
sign Gemini, motivating you to 
see others and maybe even flirt 
a bit.

Capricorn: The moon 
enters Aries on Dec. 
5, giving you ener-
gy and motivation to get 
things accomplished. On Dec. 
8, the moon goes into Taurus, 
so consider where your energies 
are spent and whether or not it 
is serving you. Mercury moves 
into Sagittarius on Dec. 9; it’s a 
good time to try new ideas and 
for sharing that information. 
You will probably feel social and 
expressive as the moon goes into 
Gemini on Dec. 10.

Aquarius: On Dec. 5, 
the moon enters 
Aries, so keep 

your eyes on the 
prize and continue moving for-
ward. The moon moves into 
Taurus on Dec. 8; make sure you 
are attending to your needs and 
aware of what they may be. On 
Dec. 9, Mercury enters Sagit-
tarius. This transit will ask you 
to expand your mind and grow 
your methods of communica-
tion. The moon goes into Gemi-
ni on Dec. 10, providing a social 
and chatty energy.

Pisces: The moon 
enters Aries on Dec. 
5 which will likely 
call you to take ac-
tion. Perhaps you’ve 
been putting something off? 
The moon then enters Taurus 
on Dec. 8, so take some time to 
take care of yourself. Mercury 
goes into Sagittarius on Dec. 9, 
encouraging you to share what 
you know and learn more. The 
moon goes into Gemini on Dec. 
10; take things easy for a bit and 
don’t stress too much.

DISCLAIMER: I am not a profes-
sional or trained astrologist. Any 
guesses made are simply that: 
guesses.

aeullmann@willamette.edu
Graphics: Blake Carlile
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The Willamette University men’s 
soccer team finished its season with 
an overall record of 11-4-4 and an 
8-4-2 record in the Northwest Con-
ference (NWC). This year was junior 
Max Berner-Hays’ third consecutive 
year of receiving First Team All-
NWC Honors, and received honors 
as the NWC Defensive Player of the 
Year in 2018 and Freshman of the 
Year in 2017.  In the explanation of 
the honors, Berner-Hays said: “At 
the end of the season, the [NWC] 
coaches decide who gets All-Con-
ference recognition. There’s first 
team, second team and honorable 
mentions and about 11 [possible 
spots] in each of those. There’s also 
Defensive MVP and Offensive MVP 
and Rookie of the Year… It's cool to 
see that our team is thought of as a 
high-level team in the conference. 
Every year we have more and more 
representation among the team and 
that's really great to see." This year, 
eight players from WU men’s soccer 
team were selected for these hon-
ors, four for the first team, three for 
the second team and one honorable 
mention. 

Berner-Hays attributes this 
success to the coaching efforts of 
both Lloyd Fobi, the men’s soccer 
coach in 2018 and Jared Rust, the 

current head coach. Berner-Hays 
said: “Coach Fobi started to build a 
program with Rust as an assistant 
[coach], taking one of the worst 
teams in the conference and turn-
ing it into a consistent contender. 
Having Rust take over and build off 
of that has really helped the team 
grow and start thinking more about 
the future.” 

The concepts of “future” and 
“progress” have been the biggest 
themes of the men’s soccer team 
this season. Part of the success of 
the soccer team comes from the am-
bitious mindset nurtured amongst 
the team and the high standards 
at which they set their goals. Ber-
ner-Hays said: “This year our goal 
was to win the NWC and potentially 
make a run into the National Colle-
giate Athletic Association (NCAA) 
tournament. We weren’t able to 
achieve that goal. However, there 
were still some positive takeaways 
from the season… Before I got here 
in 2017, Willamette had never won 
the conference, but at this point, 
that’s really our expectation. We 
want to build to where we look at the 
NCAA tournament like how we used 
to look at the NWC until eventually 
we could contend for the national 
championships.”

The men’s soccer team is not 
very superstitious, but they do have 

a few rituals before games to hype 
themselves up. Berner-Hays said: 
“Before every game, we have a little 
saying, which started my freshman 
year. It’s our commitment to each 
other and it ends with ‘I Am Because 
We Are’ which puts the team above 
everything else. We say it so much, 
we all know it by heart.” While this 
ritual was created by the team as 
a mantra to celebrate teamwork. 
Berner-Hays also mentioned the 
less intense rituals the team has fun 
with: “Before every home game, Ma-
son [Kelliher] starts to play "When 
A Fire Starts to Burn" in the locker 
room, and on road trips, we play a 
ton of Mafia [the game].”

Berner-Hays’ love for soccer 
and competitive drive are equal-
ly matched by the rest of the team. 
When asked about his relationship 
with his teammates, Berner-Hays 
said: “We stay pretty well connect-
ed, both in and outside of practice… 
Right off the bat, we all hang out for 
a week in the summer playing soccer 
and spike ball all day, fun activities 
that help to bridge the gap between 
people who are just coming into the 
team and those already a part of the 
close-knit group… It's not official 
or anything. I think it's pretty cool 
that out-of-season we hang out with 
each other almost as much as we do 
in-season and that's all by choice, 

not because we have to, and not be-
cause we have practice. It’s because 
we want to spend time with each 
other.”  

Berner-Hays also commented on 
what it’s like to play with the Ameri-
can Studies Program (ASP) students 
and how that has helped the team 
perform. Berner-Hays said: “I think 
there’s multiple great things about 
it for everyone. The ASP players are 
very high-level and have contrib-
uted tremendously on the field but 
it's also a cool cultural experience 
for us… Mason [Kelliher], another 
captain on the team, actually got to 
visit one of the players on the team 
last year in Japan. It’s cool to be 
able to know someone and be close 
to someone who lives thousands of 
miles away. It’s also a great oppor-
tunity for them to strengthen their 
English and make good friends.”

Looking back on the season, 
Berner-Hays recalled both the 
team’s toughest game as well as 
their most impressive performance. 
Berner-Hays said: “Pacific Luther-
an University was probably one of 
the better teams I’ve seen during 
my time in the conference. They 
were really good, but looking back, 
we recognize that we should have 
won the first time we played them 
and definitely could have won the 
second time. Seeing them win the 

conference shows us how close we 
were.” 

Berner-Hays also remembers a 
personal highlight for him this sea-
son: the team’s game against Whit-
man. Berner-Hays said: “We had 
just come from a disappointing loss 
to Whitworth and we were about to 
play Whitman in Walla Walla, WA. 
We were heavily injured, and we 
were missing several players. Some 
people had to play out of position, 
four or five people had their ca-
reer-high minutes, a couple people 
made their first career starts and 
this was playing against the first-
place team at the time. We had a 
great performance, almost every-
one got to play and everyone really 
stepped up and we ended up win-
ning 1-0. That was one of my proud-
est moments.” 

The men’s soccer season is now 
over, but will start up again next 
fall with all the strides they made 
as both a representative of WU and 
as a strong team in the NWC. Bern-
er-Hays said: “One of the big things 
I look forward to is coming out and 
seeing a lot of fans in the stands 
supporting us. It doesn’t go unno-
ticed for us, whether we win or lose, 
knowing that there’s people on the 
other side cheering."

icyeoh@willamette.edu
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Men's soccer looks to continue success 

CONTINUED from Page 1

Kates said: “Most people don’t 
pick their strokes as much as 
their strokes pick them. You swim 
all the events and you [find] you 
have a natural affinity for one.” 

Other than regular prep for 
meets, the team draws inspira-
tion from a mascot—not Blitz the 
Bearcat, though. The swim team 
has adopted a creation by senior 
Jensine Rasmussen as their own 
unofficial mascot: a mannequin 
head named Josephine. Kates 

said: “Josephine is a mannequin 
head that we have put on a mop. A 
head on a stake kind of thing. She 
really carries our team, I think, 
through the toughest of meets. 
And we are all very grateful for 
her presence.”

The Bruin Invitational, Wil-
lamette’s most recent and final 
meet of the fall semester, was ap-
proached differently than most. 
The meets the swim team com-
peted in before the Bruin Invita-
tional were all dual-performance 
meets, where the swimmers were 
getting race experience rather 

than trying to max out. But the 
Bruin Invitational is a confer-
ence meet, where the swimmers 
went all out trying to achieve the 
quickest time possible. Kates saw 
the invitational as successful, 
saying, “We had an unprecedent-
ed number of lifetime best swims 
at the Bruin Invitational, which 
bodes very well for conference 
championships in February.”

Now that the fall swim meets 
are done, the team is looking 
forward to winter break, when 
they will be prepping for spring 
semester swimming. They have 

three weeks of winter training, 
with some of the training taking 
place in San Diego. Kates said: 
“As we look ahead, our coaches 
have us on a really good training 
program and our job is to keep 
up the intensity and stay healthy. 
We’re all gearing up for winter 
training and the Oregon duel 
meets. We’re projected to have 
some really close competitions in 
the spring, so I’m excited to see 
what we do.”

jprocino@willamette.edu

Women's swimming prepares for spring season

Graduate student Nicholas Ballenger protects the ball while trying to avoid University of Puget Sound defenders, while first-year Abdul Ali considers his next move.

COURTESY OF WU ATHLETICS

CORRECTION

In Issue 12, the Col-
legian incorrctly pub-
lished that graduate 
student Jordan Jen-
kins received the re-
cord-breaking 95-yard 
pass. It was sophomore 
Max Andersen who 
received the  record- 
breaking pass. 
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JACOB BLOOM
STAFF WRITER

 
First-year cross country run-

ner Gabriel Regimbal hasn’t put 
too much pressure on himself 
during his first season running 
for Willamette University. Rath-
er, he’s approached the season 
by learning about himself as a 
runner before choosing what 
goals to set for himself. He said: 
“I think going in I didn’t have 
any goals… Going in it was kind 
of just wanting to see where I 
was at. In the very beginning, I 
was kind of surprised to see how 
much I had progressed since 
high school, and then as the sea-
son moved on, I had goals for 
running certain places or times. 

But I think this season was about 
seeing where I was at. I think 
the goals will come next season. 
I was just enjoying the moment 
and not putting too much pres-
sure on myself.”

Regimbal said that while his 
teammates, stress relief and be-
ing in nature are some of his fa-
vorite things about cross coun-
try, his favorite part of running is 
seeing firsthand that hard work 
pays off. Regimbal stated: “What 
I love about running and cross 
country is seeing that hard work 
really does pay off and you can 
see it pays off. Talent gets you far 
in running but you can improve 
a lot dramatically just by going 
out and doing it more. You can 
do it by yourself, you don’t need 

other people. It’s something 
you can go out and do. It’s a very 
self-motivated sport.”

Regimbal talked extensively 
about the lessons running has 
to offer. Specifically, he point-
ed out that while running may 
seem like a solely physical sport, 
a large portion of what a suc-
cessful runner must overcome 
are mental barriers. He said: “I 
think mentally, running is hard-
er than the physical aspects. We 
run so much that anyone on our 
team can run five miles, but the 
mental part is convincing your-
self you can do it. I think with 
cross country, we run so many 
races, but only a handful of them 
are going to be your best race. 
Being able to mentally start ev-
ery race believing you’re going to 
have one of the best races of your 
life is something that takes a lot 
of practice.”

While Regimbal is keeping 
to the regimen of three hours 
of cross country practice a day, 
he highlighted that there are 
non-physical parts of the sport 
that he is working on as well. In 
particular, Regimbal says he’s 
trying to work on his patience in 
terms of how he approaches each 
race. Regimbal said: “I think the 
thing I’ve hammered home this 
year for running is patience and 
trusting the process. Five miles 
is a long race, and I think I’ve 
learned through racing that you 
don’t need to go out super hard. 
Stay patient, stay relaxed and let the 
race come to you. In high school, 
races are a little shorter, so I think 
I’ve learned to be patient and trust 
that I’m ready when I line up.”

Another mental challenge 
Regimbal talked about was stay-
ing calm before races. He said 
that whenever he gets too ner-
vous about a race, his perfor-
mance is visibly affected. “Run-
ning tense makes me run slower. 
When you relax and work hard, it 
feels more natural. When you’re 
tense it feels like you’re working 
hard to maybe do something that 
shouldn’t be as hard.”

According to Regimbal, a 
misconception about cross 
country is that it isn’t a team 
sport, as he said: “Cross country 
appears very individualistic, but 
you also have the team in mind. 
We score based on our top five 
people. You can have one, two, 
three and four really fast, but 
if the fifth person isn’t as fast, 
your team might not do as well. 
Sometimes running isn’t about 
talent, but being able to work to-
gether.”

When asked about the best 
advice he’s gotten this season, 
Regimbal quoted his coach, 
saying that he tells the team 
“Life is not about cross coun-
try, but you’ll learn a lot about 
life while running cross coun-
try.” Regimbal said he agrees 
with this statement, as he said: 
“Some people get obsessed and 
think their life is about running, 
but you learn about life through 
running. Running itself is hard, 
and life itself is hard, but if you 
do work hard at it you can be re-
warded.”

jhbloom@willamette.edu

Bearcat spotlight: XC's Gabriel Regimbal

Gabriel Regimbal
GRACE SHIFFRIN

All information and statistics cited in this article were gathered from the Willamette 
website, courtesy of the Willamette Athletics Department.

Willamette Fall 2019 sports season statistics

MEN'S SOCCER
Overall record: 11-4-4 

NWC record: 8-4-2
Men’s soccer took 290 shots and scored 35 goals 

over the course of the season, good for a 0.407 shots 
on goal percentage. Additionally, they received  37 

yellow cards but only one red card.

WOMEN'S SOCCER
Overall record: 11-7-2   
NWC record: 10-4-2

Women’s soccer took 233 shots while scoring 27 
goals over the course of the season, good for a 0.442 
shots on goal percentage. Of the 27 goals scored, 15 

came on assists.

FOOTBALL
Overall record: 2-8

NWC record: 0-7
Senior Matthew Castanada broke several Willa-

mette records this season, one of the most notable 
being a 95 yard touchdown pass to Max Andersen, 

the longest in Willamette’s history.

WOMEN'S VOLLEYBALL
Overall record: 9-16   

NWC record: 8-8
The women’s volleyball team recorded 1,102 kills 

with 12.11 kills per set on average over the course of 
the season. Additionally, the team had 1,656 total 

digs with an average of 18.20 digs per set.

WOMEN'S GOLF
NWC final placement: 9th place

WOMEN'S TENNIS
Overall record: 4-10   NWC record: 2-6

WOMEN'S CROSS COUNTRY
NWC final placement: 5th place

MEN'S GOLF
NWC final placement: 1st place

MEN'S TENNIS
Overall record: 1-14    NWC record: 1-7

MEN'S CROSS COUNTRY
NWC final placement: 6th place

JACK KUYPER
SPORTS EDITOR

WOMEN’S BASKETBALL
Fri. 11/22

Cal Lutheran @ Willamette
80-84

Junior Amanda Carpenter earned 
23 points, with 13 of these points 

scored in the third quarter.
Tue. 11/26

Willamette @ Claremont Mudd 
Scripps
47-66

Senior Drew Farmer earned 
11 points, 11 rebounds, seven 

assists and a steal.
Wed. 11/27

Willamette @ Caltech
59-47

Sophomore Madison Ballard tied 
her career-high of 15 points in 

this game.
Fri. 11/29

Willamette @ Whittier
31-49

Upcoming matches:
12/07: Lewis & Clark at WU

12/19: WU at Portland
12/21: Vancouver Island at WU

1/03: WU at GFU

 MEN’S BASKETBALL
Sat. 11/23

La Verne @ Willamette
70-84

First-year Cade Whicker scored 
21 points while junior Ben Sut-

ton scored 19 points and secured 
10 rebounds.

Sun. 11/24
Concordia @ Willamette

106-79
Fri. 11/29

Willamette @ Buena Vista Uni-
versity
73-96

Sat. 11/30
Willamette @ Nebraska Wesley-

an Unviersity
84-101

First-year Daniel Plumer scored 
30 points.

Upcoming matches:
12/07: Lewis & Clark at WU

12/20: Wisconsin La Crosse at 
WU

12/21: Sain Johns at WU
12/30: Louisiana Colorado at WU

1/03: WU at GFU

MEN'S SWIMMING
Sat. 11/23 & Sun. 11/24

Willamette  @ George Fox 
University

394 (2nd place)
Senior Ben Hedman won two 
events; the men’s 400-yard 

individual medley and the men’s 
200-yard butterfly. Junior Ben 
Fritz also earned first place in 
the men’s 1,650-yard freestyle 

and took third place in the men’s 
200-yard freestyle.

WOMEN'S SWIMMING
Sat. 11/23 & Sun. 11/24

Willamette  @ George Fox 
University

221 (4th place)
Senior Niki Kates placed second 
in the women’s 100-yard back-

stroke. 

All images in the score boxes 
are used courtesy of the re-

spective institutions and do not 
belong to the Collegian.

jlkuyper@willamette.edu
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Content advisories provide people with the power of choice
CLAIRE ALONGI
STAFF WRITER

You’re probably familiar with 
the use of movie ratings to gauge 
whether a movie is appropriate 
for certain audiences. They notify 
viewers of sex, violence and drug 
use, and in a way, act as a kind of 
advisory. In addition to these rat-
ings, there are often advisories 
such as “viewer discretion ad-
vised” that precede visual media.  
While commonly associated with 
movies and TV, content adviso-
ry can appear in different places, 
from books to music to live per-
formances.

The University of Michigan’s 
Inclusive Teaching site defines 
content advisories as “verbal or 
written notices that precede po-
tentially sensitive content. These 
notices flag the contents of the 
material that follows, so readers, 
listeners, or viewers can prepare 
themselves to adequately engage 
or, if necessary, disengage for their 
own wellbeing.” Another common 
term for content advisories is 
“trigger advisory,” in reference to 
triggers that might cause a person 
to experience an anxiety or PTSD 
response. 

While some people might view 
content advisories as younger 
generations having a weaker back-
bone, it is actually very important 
when it comes to making sure ev-
eryone feels safe and comfortable 
in their environment.

Before getting into why content 
advisories are useful or even cru-

cial, it’s necessary to understand 
that not everyone agrees on their 
effectiveness. A Psychology Today 
article looked at the findings of a 
Harvard study on content advisory. 
Researchers had participants read 
passages from classic novels like 
“Moby Dick” and “Crime and Pun-
ishment”, but some students got 
this message before the passages: 
“TRIGGER WARNING: The pas-
sage you are about to read contains 
disturbing content and may trigger 
an anxiety response, especially in 

those who have a history of trau-
ma.” The Psychology Today article 
states that the “trigger warnings 
led to no self-reported differences 
in anxiety between the two groups 
overall, but for participants who 
already held the belief that ‘words 
cause harm,’ trigger warnings led 
to an increase in anxiety.”  By this 
alone it would seem that content 
advisories might do more harm 
than good. But both the research-
ers on the study and the author 
of the article noted a major flaw: 
the study was not conducted with 
people who have actually suffered 
trauma.    

Naysayers of content advisories 
not only debate advisories effective-
ness, but also whether they might 
actually prevent healing and learn-
ing. The key is this: content advi-
sories don’t stop people from doing 
anything. They’re meant to give peo-
ple a choice. While eventually facing 
content that might be triggering 
could be a kind of exposure thera-
py for people that have experienced 
trauma, it should be a choice.  Con-
tent advisories allow people to make 
that choice.  

Willamette student Emma Bur-
gess (‘21) echoed their importance 
in class. “If a student has experi-
enced a traumatic event or situation 
encountering triggering material 
unexpectedly, without preparation 
it can have serious emotional reper-
cussions, cause mental harm and 
ultimately distract from learning 
and impact students’ grades. Con-
tent warnings allow individuals to 
prepare themselves, the chance to 
choose when and where they absorb 
the information and who is around 
them, as to best feel safe,” she said. 

ASWU member Kaizen Bet-
ts-LaCroix (‘21) is working to cre-

ate a standard content advisory 
that professors will be able to put 
into their syllabi. They worked 
with the Title IX committee and 
the Teaching and Learning com-
mittee to craft statements that 
were satisfactory.  To the best of 
Betts-LaCroix’s knowledge, the 
statements will be included in 
the suggested syllabus additions 
for next semester. They also note 
that the language “advisory” has 
been intentionally chosen over 
“warning.”

“Among the faculty who have 
spent time on the topics the pre-
ferred language has been ‘con-
tent advisory.’ The thinking be-
hind using ‘advisory’ rather than 
‘warning’ is that we don’t want 
to imply that a topic necessarily 
poses a danger that needs to be 
‘warned’ of; ‘advisory,’ rather, 
emphasizes that the intention is 
to give students the information 
to be able to better make their 
own choices about what’s best for 
them.”

Betts-LaCroix worked on two 
statements. One acknowledges 
that the class might have trig-

gering material and notes that 
the professor will provide spe-
cific advisories for materials 
that might be triggering, as well 
as asking students to come for-
ward with specific concerns they 
might have. The second adviso-
ry states that the professor has 
chosen not to use content advi-
sories, but that students should 
still come forward with specific 
concerns. It remains to be seen 
if either of these advisories will 
be utilized in spring semester 
classes.

“Coping mechanisms that 
help people with trauma over-
come what might be their initial 
feelings of panic or anger, or dis-
sociation exist, but many of them 
work best with forewarning. The 
purpose of a content advisory is 
to provide that forewarning,” 
they said. 

Even though some may be 
skeptical, hopefully content ad-
visories will become more com-
mon. It doesn’t take a lot of time 
to give people a heads up and it 
can spare so much grief. It also 
gives the person the power to 
choose what material they want 
to engage with in a healthy way 
and what might be too much too 
soon. Perhaps Burgess said it 
best: “If you can prevent a stu-
dent’s emotional pain just by 
warning them, wouldn’t you want 
to?”

clalongi@willamette.edu

ADVERTISEMENT

“Content warnings allow individuals to pre-
pare themselves, the chance to choose when 
and where they absorb the information and 
who is around them, as to best feel safe.” 
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